Houston County Commissioners Meeting

April 15, 2014

Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 15, 2014 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Utility Superintendent Dan Walker, Purchasing Director Mark Baker, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, ANR Agent-County Extension Coordinator Charlotte Mote, Executive Director of the Houston County Development Authority Angie Gheesling and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Commissioner Robinson led the audience in the Invocation.

Colonel Tom Prior, United States Air Force (retired) led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  He told the story of how he wanted to be a pilot when he joined the service but was initially disqualified and became a navigator instead.  Referring to young adults in particular, Mr. Prior remarked that “if you have a dream you have to stay after it.”  He persevered in his quest to become an aviator and was able to eventually qualify as a pilot.  Mr. Prior spent many years in the Strategic Air Command (SAC) which was responsible for the “Cold War” era command and control of land-based strategic bombers and intercontinental ballistic missiles.  He eventually came to Robins Air Force Base as Chief, Current Operations Division at Headquarters Air Force Reserve Command.  He and his wife Mary have two sons who he says were well-prepared for the future by the excellent Houston County school system.  Retired from the service, Mr. Prior is now the Executive Director of the Houston County Habitat for Humanity where he is passionate about providing decent affordable housing to those in need.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of April 1, 2014.

Chairman Stalnaker recognized Angie Gheesling, Executive Director of Houston County Development Authority, and presented her with a proclamation recognizing  Manufacturing Appreciation Week.  The Proclamation is meant to recognize the impact that manufacturing companies and auxiliary industries in Houston County have on the local economy. Ms. Gheesling briefed the Board on the three companies that have been nominated for Manufacturer of the Year:  Sunbelt Plastic Extrusions of Centerville, Perdue Farms, Inc. of Perry, and Cemex, Inc. of Clinchfield.  Ms. Gheesling stated that it is important to not only attract new industry to the area, but it is equally important to focus on the existing industries.  She stated that approximately 70% of new jobs in the country actually come from existing industries.  In closing, Ms. Gheesling thanked the Board for their past and present support of the Development Authority as it pursues growth in the County.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to table an item on a Houston Healthcare Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) pending further review by legal counsel.  This item will be considered at a future Board meeting. 
Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign the 2014 Stop Violence against Women Grant (W13-8-049) in the amount of $50,000.
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Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve a request by Sheriff Talton to apply for the Georgia Highway Safety Grant for the purchase of one Intoxilyzer 9000 breath alcohol testing machine in the amount of $8,000.  This grant is 100% reimbursable.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the award of a bid for the Old Perry Road water main upgrade from Highway 96 to Azalea Avenue to Griffin Construction Company, LLC in the amount of $260,473.50.

Dan Walker explained to the Board that the recommended low bidder on this project, Griffin Construction Company, is currently performing similar work for the County on Ammons Road.  They are finishing up the Ammons Road project now and have performed very well on that job.  Chairman Stalnaker thanked Dan for his input and also wished him a happy birthday.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of the bills totaling $1,539,951.55 pending final review with staff.  

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.

Mr. Wyman Herbert, 102 Wieland Drive, Kathleen related his concerns about the closing of Snellgrove Drive.  Mr. Herbert said that the Southeastern Little League had closed off the roadway to through traffic and that he felt it was a huge inconvenience and a safety hazard.  He and many of his neighbors now have to travel an average of 30 miles per week further to get to schools and other facilities.  He related that he has attempted multiple times to talk with both the Mayor and City Attorney of Warner Robins but has had no success in getting any answers as to why the roadway that has been open to the traveling public for many years is now closed.  He stated that grant monies, City labor and equipment all had been used to build the extension of Snellgrove Road and that the Little League should not be able to close it.  He asked the Board for help in resolving this issue.
Chairman Stalnaker stated that he was personally surprised when the closing was announced and that he had received numerous phone calls from concerned residents.  He explained that County Attorney Mike Long has been working diligently with Little League personnel to resolve the issue, but as of today the road was still closed.  Chairman Stalnaker further explained that the Board had originally donated the land to the Development Authority and then the Development Authority deeded the property to Little League International.  The plat of survey clearly shows an 80-foot easement all the way through the property and that the road in his opinion is a public road and should remain open.  Each of the four commissioners stated their agreement with the Chairman’s assessment.  Chairman Stalnaker stated that the County will continue efforts to restore the roadway to public use.

Charlotte Mote, Houston County Extension Coordinator-ANR Agent, briefed the Board on events concerning the Extension office including the upcoming 4-H Banquet to be held on July 29th, 7:00 p.m. at Houston County High school; the ‘Totally Tomatoes’ class offered on April 30th, 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. at the Extension Office Multipurpose Room in Perry; the 4-H Luau on May 15th, 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. at Rozar Park; and the Localicious event, which includes a cooking contest, April 26th, 1:00 p.m. at the E.L. Greenway Welcome Center in Warner Robins.
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Mr. Thomas Reynolds, 222 Bonanza Drive, Bonaire remarked that the Board of Commissioners was very accessible to the citizens of Houston County.  He also complimented Chief Jimmy Williams for his service to the County.  Mr. Reynolds shared a concern that he had with City police cars, notably Warner Robins and Centerville, that have developed a habit of parking their law enforcement vehicles in the turn lane, or ‘suicide lane’, on various roadways with no lights on while they run the tag-reading equipment.  He felt strongly that this presented a traffic hazard and asked the Board to help address the problem.  He also related a concern about the construction work on Feagin Mill Road about the manner in which the contractor has detoured vehicles.  His final concern was with the current radiology provider at the Houston County Hospital.  He felt strongly that the Hospital Authority should terminate the contract with the current provider in favor of a more competent one.
There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Mr. Walker commented that he is proud of the manner which the Board of Commissioners conducts the County’s business and mentioned the recent 100-year Centennial anniversary of the Association of County Commissioners of Georgia (ACCG).

Mr. Thomson stated that he is glad that Houston County citizens feel the Board is accessible.

Mr. McMichael echoed Mr. Thomson’s comment and remarked that the County strives to maintain an open door policy relating to citizen concerns.

There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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